Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

November 9, 2015

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M., November 9, 2015 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted and Charles Hebbard.  Also present, Burton Seymour Jr, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, two (2) residents and one (1) high school senior.  Councilperson Scott Brown was absent.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden commented on how nice it was to see the burnt out house on State Route 5 had been removed. 

Scott Tarkowski advised the Board that the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association has received their corporation status.  Now they will start the process to obtain the 501C3.  $700.00 was raised at the Westmoreland Craft Fair in support of the pool.  The Association will be holding another fundraising movie night on November 21, 2015 at the Westmoreland High School.  There will be two (2) showings, a movie for younger children at 12:00 pm and a second movie at 5:00 pm for older children.  Mr. Tarkowski stated they hope to raise between $1,200.00 and $1,500.00 dollars.

There being no others wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl (Buckey) Eddy reported; 

      A)  Sidewalk project completed

      B)  Helped close the Town Park

      C)  Picking up brush and leaves

      D)  Getting trucks ready for the snow

Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that he received notification from the County that Eureka Road is now open.  The majority of the work has been completed on the bridge, what is left can be accomplished by one lane traffic.

The Highway Superintendent explained that no one bid on the pool filter that was advertized in the Rome Sentinel.  He did however have one resident offer $50.00 for the filter and asked the Board if they wanted to sell it for that amount.  

143 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to sell the sand filter from the pool to Jim Whittemore for the sum of $50.00.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Councilperson Pritchard asked the Highway Superintendent how he determines which roads will be pave over the fiber matt and which will be left as corduroy.  Superintendent Eddy replied that the condition of the road itself would determine that.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that Shed Road was left corduroy, while some other; less travelled roads; were paved over.  Councilperson Pritchard expressed his concerns that the corduroy won’t hold up as well because of the ridges it has left in the road.
Councilperson Pritchard asked the Highway Superintendent if he had time to research the paving history of Schieferstine Road, specifically 2009. Superintendent Eddy stated that he had but did not bring the paperwork to this meeting.  He asked if it could wait until the December meeting.  

The Supervisor spoke of an incident on Tudman Road between a resident and the Highway Employee doing roadside mowing.  The Supervisor advised the Highway Superintendent that if anyone tries to prevent the Highway crew from performing their duties, the Sherriff should be called.

Councilperson Husted asked the Highway Superintendent how the new dump trailer was working out.  The Highway Superintendent replied that is it working very well for picking up brush and chipping.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors report.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

      Tax exemption forms are in the hall for those who need them like Snow Birds or new residents.

       Warren is in the office every weekday morning from 8:00 – noon.

        I am doing field work as weather permits.

Councilperson Pritchard asked the Assessor how the value is established on accessory buildings, specifically pole barns.  Councilperson Pritchard explained that he was approached by a resident who erected a pole barn for a total cost of $30,000.00.  When the building was assessed, it was for $50,000.00. The assessor stated that pole barns are assessed for $15.00 per square foot.  The assessed value has nothing to do with the cost of the structure or the market value.  A lengthy discussion followed regarding assessed values versus full market value, equalization rates and re-evaluation. 

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme submitted the following report;
            Issued 11 permits for the month

                Collected $1095.00 in fees

                Issued total of 108 permits for 2015

                Complaints;

      Property Maintenance, 5534 Bartlett Rd.

                   Property Maintenance, 5621 Eureka Rd.

                   Property Maintenance, 4753 French Rd.

                   Property Maintenance, 6616 Denslow Dr.

                   Property Maintenance, 30 Martin Dr.

                   Property Maintenance, 5535 Eureka Rd.

	Month
	Sept. 15
	         Westmoreland 
	 Monthly Report
	Building Permits/ 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	10/1/15
	2015-9991
	Time for Me Day Spa
	 
	7201 NYS Route 5
	326.000-1-29.3
	Site plan
	$150.00

	10/6/15
	2015-0096
	Maher
	Jason
	5967 NYS Route 26
	287.000-2-9
	Accessory Shed
	$20.00

	10/6/15
	2015-0097
	Dodge
	Joseph
	24 Noble Lane
	287.000-1-23
	Mobile Home
	$150.00

	10/6/15
	2015-0098
	Freeman
	Dria
	5430 Old Oneida Road
	272.000-1-15
	Renovation
	$78.00

	10/6/15
	2015-0099
	Two Brothers Contracting
	 
	7391 Cider Street
	303.000-1-66.2
	Addition
	$177.00

	10/14/15
	2015-0100
	Johnson
	Justin
	4936 Jenkins Road
	313.000-1-35
	Residential
	$219.00

	10/20/15
	2015-0101
	Smith
	Richard
	6030 NYS Route 26
	288.000-1-1.2
	Garage
	$121.00

	10/20/15
	2015-0102
	Lockwood
	Mark
	4968 Stop 7 Road
	315.000-1-24
	Solar array
	$25.00

	10/20/15
	2015-0103
	Russell
	Mark
	6358 Dix Road
	273.000-1-28.9
	Solar array
	$25.00

	10/27/15
	2015-0104
	Scholl
	William
	5906 St. Rt. 233
	289.000-2-64.2
	Garage
	$52.00

	10/27/15
	2015-0105
	Johnson
	Lynn
	4770 Stop Seven Road
	315.018-3-7
	Porch Roof
	$20.00

	10/27/15
	2015-0106
	Munn
	Robert
	7663 Stone Road
	303.000-1-23.2
	Garage
	$58.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$1,095.00


Councilperson Husted notified the Codes Officer that the resident at 5535 Bartlett Road appears to be burning furniture at the residence. 
The Supervisor thanked Codes Officer Thieme for his report and then referenced the Water District Report submitted by Water Plant Operator Ted Flint.   




 Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests

· All hydrants in the water system were flushed on 10/18 & 10/25.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· All hydrants in the water system were flushed on 10/18 & 10/25.

· Performed UFPO dig requests

· Repaired piping on chlorinators

· CL-17 (chlorine monitor) in the pump house will be sent out in November for repairs.

· There were several shut-offs on French Road and Newman Drive that were cut down and repaired.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· All hydrants in the water system were flushed on 10/18 & 10/25.

Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;      

     In October we loaned out 1,100 items and purchased thirty-six (36) new books for $555.41.

The book club met on October 12th with ten members present.  They discussed the book that was read this month, and each had a suggestion of a book to read in the future.

Ms. McFadden thanked the Board for the new light that was installed over the Reading Center entrance. She indicated it is now very well lit.

Councilperson Husted asked the Senior Library Clerk when the book club meets.  Ms. McFadden replied the 2nd Monday of every month at 2:00 P.M. 

The Supervisor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorney’s Report.
Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;
1. Snowmobile Club contract;

      2.  Stockbridge dogs case; and

      3.  Fence issue via Codes Department

The Attorney asked the Supervisor if he had heard any more about the changes the snowmobile club is proposing in the Use and Occupancy Agreement.  Supervisor Eisnor stated they are supposed to get back to him this week.

 Supervisor Eisnor spoke of the Risk Analyst Report we received from Comp Alliance.  The report states the Town needs to establish a Safety Committee review accident reports and schedule mandatory training for Town Employees.  The Supervisor has asked Vikki Parent, Russell Young and Scott Brown to be on this committee.  Attorney Mattacola agreed to conduct the training sessions earlier in the year, so the Attorney can now work with the Safety Committee to set things up.
The Supervisor thanked Attorney Mattacola and asked for the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported; 
        In October, the Town Clerk’s office sold thirty-eight (38) new dog licenses; renewed fifty (50) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $820.00.  Of that, $115.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $705.00, which includes $110.00 in enumeration fees.

On October 6, 2015 twenty-two (22) late notices were sent out for dogs due in September 2015.  Renewal notices, for thirty-three (33) dogs due in November, were sent out October 27, 2015.

DECALS sales totaled $754.00, of which the Town realized $41.59 in commissions. 

Five (5) marriage licenses were sold for $200.00, $112.50 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $87.50. Nine (9) certified copies were issued for $90.00; twelve (12) building permit fees were received for $1,095.00.

Nine (9) permanent handicapped permits and three (3) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.

We have referred twenty-seven dog owners who failed to renew their dog’s license between February 2015 and July 2015 were sent to the Dog Control Officer and twenty-eight dog enumeration letters were mailed out.

We attended the Oneida County Town Clerk’s Association meeting in Deerfield on October 23, 2015.

Communications received:

1. Time Warner Cable- letter of notification of audit finding results.

2. NYS Association of Towns – Training School invitation.

3. Town Clerk- copy of letter sent to Rome Humane Society.

4. NYS Department of Public Service- notice of "Reforming the Energy Vision" public hearings.
5. Comp Alliance- newsletter.

6. NYS Comptroller’s Office- request for updated information on public officials.

7. Historical Society President- request for private meeting with the Supervisor.

Checks received:

1. Time Warner Cable

franchise fee audit refund  
$    12,239.03

2. Clark Mills Fire 


fuel



$           96.42

3. Stanwix Heights VFD

fuel September


$           22.34

4. David Vickers


culvert pipe installation

$         300.00

5. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Bowers- September
$      9,368.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Ossont- August

$    17,191.00

7. C.O.C.V.A.C.


fuel



$      2,217.32

Councilperson Husted asked how the Blood Drive went.  The Clerk replied the drive was a success as we exceeded our goal of seventeen (17) units and had three (3) double red donors.

A short discussion ensued about reporting street light outages, the smart watt energy lights that are out on the Town Hall and the possibility of National Grid offering a LED street light program.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Pritchard questioned the letter in communications regarding National Grid shutting off the power to the pole that operates the one well in the Martin Driver trailer park.  The Supervisor stated that it did not actually happen.  Discussion then turned to providing water to the residents of Martin Drive.  The Town does not have the capacity to provide the water from the Westmoreland District.  Ideally the water should come from the Town of Kirkland; however, Kirkland has no intentions of extending any of their water districts.
The Town Clerk explained that she has been working on a SPARKS report for the DEC concerning the Martin Drive Sewer System.  The Clerk questioned who actually owned the sewer system, and who was in charge of maintenance and marking the lines.  Councilperson Pritchard explained that the Town of Westmoreland owns the system; it is actually a district; that we would also be required to maintain the system and that someone within the district should be able to mark the lines. 
Councilperson Hebbard stated that the Town Park closed on October 31, 2015.  Thanks to the video cameras, the party responsible for the damage to the driveway at the park has been identified and arrested.  He is scheduled to appear in Westmoreland Town Court next week.  

The soccer goals for the Town Park were ordered.  Councilperson Hebbard was able to take advantage of another organizations miss-order and purchase goals valued at $7,300.00 for the same $4,500.00 the Board had approved.

These have already been delivered and are stored for next year.

Councilperson Hebbard stated he was approached by the Utica Yard Dogs; a semi-pro football team asking if they could conduct practices at the Town Park from May 2016 to July 2016.  Councilperson Hebbard explained that the football field is new and will be freshly seeded in the spring.  It will not be ready for a semi-pro team to practice on in the fall.

Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that the refund from Time Warner Cable for misappropriated franchise fees was received in the amount of $12,239.03.  We are now waiting for the invoice from Computel.

The Supervisor explained that the Humane Society is raising their rate again for 2016.  The cost for a stray dog will now be $175.00.  He has attempted to locate another rescue to take the Towns strays but has been unable to find one.
Supervisor Eisnor spoke of the “Haunted Schoolhouse” the Historical Society put on for Halloween.  He said they did a fantastic job in decorating and put on a really scary program.  The turnout was great and the kids had a really good time. 

The Supervisor stated we got a quote for a new tree at the green.  A 12’ Norway spruce is $249.00 and $200.00 to plant it.  He asked the Board if they wanted to do this now or wait.  The Board decided to wait.

Supervisor Eisnor stated he received a call from Anthony Brindisi.  Assemblyman Brindisi stated the Voice is coming to Westmoreland to interview a resident on Creekside Drive.  They wanted permission from the Board to film Town Landmarks and possibly interview Townspeople.  The Board agreed and authorized the Supervisor to inform Assemblyman’s Brindisi’s office.
144 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the following Budget Modifications:

       $833.96    
From: A7110.200  Parks Capital
               To: A7110.400  Parks Contractual

       $3,259.14 
From: A1990.400  Contingent  

To: A7140.400  Pool Contractual

       $280.43    
From: A1990.400  Contingent  

To: A7140.4100 Pool Equip. & Maintenance

There was brief discussion of the pool account transfers and the Bookkeeper was contacted.  Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz stated the transfers were for the SPEDES permit, the insurance for the pool property and a water bill.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

145 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #267 through #294, which totals $57,199.55.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

146 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows;

Tindall Water


voucher #10

which total
$       117.44   Westmoreland Water

vouchers #72- #78
which total
$    1,078.88



Spencer Water


voucher #14

which total
$        117.44
All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
146 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #382 through #423, which total $43,881.29.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
147 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
148 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve the minutes of September 29, 2015, September 30, 2015 and October 12, 2015 as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor stated the next regular meeting will be held on December 14, 2015 at 6:30 P.M.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Riley McFadden asked when the Tree Lighting Ceremony will take place.  

149 After a brief discussion, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to hold the Tree Lighting on December 5, 2015 at 5:00 P.M.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

150 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to enter into executive session to discussion pending litigation.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
At 8:15 P.M., Supervisor Eisnor called the meeting back to order.
151 There being no one wishing to address the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:16 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
